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Keeping faith with the future of the Northwest Bronx

Co-Chairs Richard Ravitch and Susan Molinari

Millennial Housing Commission

800 N. Capitol Street, NW, Suite 680

Washington, DC  20002

Friday, June 29, 2001

Dear Chairpersons and Members of the Millennial Housing Commission:

On behalf of University Neighborhood Housing Program (UNHP), I am pleased to offer comments to the Millennial Housing Commission.   

UNHP is a non-profit community housing organization committed to creating and preserving affordable housing in the Bronx.  Over the past 12 years, UNHP has made more than $3.5 million in loans to tenant and community organizations to assist in the purchase and renovation of their apartment buildings.  Our loans, which generally function as bridge loans, enable groups to leverage public and private sources for financing acquisition and rehab.   We also provide a wide range of technical assistance to community organizations in assembling financing for both gut and moderate rehabilitation.  UNHP has participated in both the preservation of occupied housing and the reclamation of vacant properties.  Overall, we have assisted more than 150 buildings with more than 4,500 apartments in ten neighborhoods in the Bronx.

When UNHP was created, the Bronx landscape was still characterized by abandoned hulks.  We were just beginning to recover from the years of abandonment and fire.  Our definition of preservation at that time was preserving the buildings and neighborhood physically to ensure that they were in good enough condition to be habitable.   Nearly 20 years later, our definition of preservation has changed dramatically.  We are still concerned about the quality of the housing and the stability of management and ownership, but now we must also be concerned that apartments are available at rent levels where people are not spending so much on rent that they are unable to meet other critical needs.  

In light of this, I will organize my comments primarily around the issue of preserving affordable housing and will highlight the factors that have been helpful to our work and the factors that would make our work more streamlined, efficient and effective.  
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PRESERVATION  

Preservation is often discussed in the context of housing that currently receives federal assistance in some form.  This is certainly a critical component of preservation efforts.  In addition to this stock of housing, another valuable source of affordable housing exists in the private market.  To this end UNHP has sought to preserve, and improve where necessary, occupied housing.  In a number of buildings, we have assisted tenant and community groups in acquiring their buildings from the City of New York or the private sector.  This shift to nonprofit, community-based control has secured the long-term affordability and stability of the buildings.  The number of successful community-based  housing initiatives in the Bronx has been a key factor in the viability of this model.  While community ownership cannot be the answer in all cases, it does provide a workable, replicable model for insuring the long-term affordability of a portion of the housing market.

Thus, a portion of preservation efforts should be directed toward currently affordable apartments in the private market.  Governmental support for the preservation of this housing must be provided at six levels: code enforcement, acquisition strategies, rehabilitation financing, building operations, compliance, and exit tax relief.

Code Enforcement:

In situations where owners are not providing adequate service, tenants are dependent on rigorous enforcement of the housing code to protect their health and well-being.  Code enforcement (inspections, litigation and emergency repairs) is critical to preserving housing at risk of deterioration and also benefits the surrounding community.  Adequate resources to provide this kind of enforcement are vital to the preservation of affordable housing.

Acquisition:

While community ownership cannot be the solution in every case, it is clear that such ownership plays a major role in the pursuit of stabilized neighborhoods that offer quality of life to the people currently living in the community.  UNHP has been able to support a number of successful community ownership efforts with loan funds and technical assistance.  The following would further support such efforts:

· Maintain resources currently provided by banks and philanthropic institutions to support the acquisition of housing by tenant and community organizations; a number of banks have worked with UNHP and other similar organizations to provide financing to support such acquisitions;  

· Create additional public resources to support community acquisitions, such as the proposed National Housing Trust Fund;

· Examine the possibility of allowing the 9% tax credit rate to be taken for acquisition;

· Create a waiver to allow the use of tax credits on acquisition for buildings sold in less than 10 years; in many cases buildings in a cycle of decline have been flipped a number of times and disallowing acquisition credits further impedes financing already difficult projects.

Rehabilitation Financing:

Community Development Block Grants, HOME funds, Low Income Weatherization funds, community reinvestment loans from banks (sometimes in coordination with the aforementioned grants and low-interest government loans) have all been key sources of financing for the stabilization and preservation of this kind of housing.  Continued, and expanded, funding is necessary to support such efforts.  The creation of a National Housing Trust Fund would certainly provide much-needed resources.  

Building Operations:

Programs that support building income or reduce operating costs that must be drawn from the rent roll all contribute to maintaining quality housing:

· Tenant-based Section 8 is vital to the capacity of many low-income households to afford housing and in turn to the income stream of that housing.  Renewal of the existing subsidies and the provision of additional subsidy will support our efforts to preserve and maintain currently occupied housing.
· The recent change to allow some Section 8 certificates to be unit-based is a welcome one since clearly a building’s composition and economic status can be negatively impacted if tenants with individual Section 8 certificates move from their apartments.  

· The creation of an operating subsidy of $3,000 per apartment per year (such as that proposed to this commission by the National Equity Fund) would be extremely helpful in preservation efforts.  Currently, UNHP estimates operating costs per unit per year at $4,200; the proposed subsidy would reduce the drain on the rent roll to $1,200 per unit per year, thereby reducing the amount that would need to be charged to tenants.

Compliance:
The amount of time currently consumed by annual certification compliance requirements in tax credit projects is a drain on staff time, energy and resources, and is frequently bewildering to tenants.  Streamlining and standardizing the requirements would be more efficient for all involved.  Annual tax credit certifications could be modeled on HOME income certifications which require the completion of tenant surveys without documentation annually and completion of full certifications every sixth year.

While technology cannot replace necessary office and field work, it could make certain compliance and asset management work more effective.  Supporting the development and/or easy accessibility of technology to allow filing certain forms and reports on line would be a clear efficiency.  Making code violation information available on line would also be valuable to tenants, owners, lenders, investors and other governmental entities.  The value of this information would be improved with regular updating, which means that there must be local governmental ability to inspect for both placement and removal of violations.

Long term control and affordability in tax credit projects:

Reducing exit tax liability increases the likelihood that tax credit projects will stay affordable and healthy economically, remain in community control and need less financial support in the future.

It should be noted that bank participation in the acquisition and rehabilitation financing that I have mentioned in these comments has occurred via programs created as part of the banks’ response to the requirements of the Community Reinvestment Act (CRA).  Maintenance and expansion of CRA to regulate the mega-financial institutions, whose role in finance is rapidly growing, is necessary to encourage the availability of private resources.  Additionally, support for the Community Development Financial Institutions program should be maintained; this program has allowed the recreation of new partnerships between community based financial organizations and the private sector.

CONCLUSION

 UNHP recently developed a case study about one of our projects—an occupied building with 31 apartments.  The initial tenant meeting took place in the summer of l992; the final approval of the tax credits was received in December 2000.  Eleven different sources of bank, government, private investor, philanthropic and community funding came together to preserve affordable homes for 31 families.  As with any such effort there is much that is distinctive about this project, but the creativity, flexibility and durability of the tenants, and the several private (both for-profit and not-for-profit) and public partners have been replicated in thousands of development efforts nationwide.  What is needed is for resources to be available in enough volume and with enough accessibility to repeat the result over and over again at much faster speeds to support the preservation and creation of affordable housing throughout neighborhoods like ours around the country.

Sincerely,

James Buckley

Executive Director
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